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SUGGESTIONS FOR 

SUMMER READING 
 

“It is better for a man to be silent 
and be [a Christian], than to talk 

and not to be one. 

It is good to teach, if he who 
speaks also acts.” 

The Epistle of St. Ignatius to the 

Ephesians, Chapter 15, 

Translations by Roberts-Donaldson from 

www.earlychristianwritings.com 

  
 Oprah Winfrey has a book club and is one of the many 

celebrities that people look to for suggested summer reading as they 

lounge their vacations away. 

 I would like to jump into that mix and offer two authors of my 

own. Before you say, “The bishop’s suggesting it, so it’s going to be 

overly theological or downright boring,” hear me out. I’ll even cite a 

few examples. 

 This year two important subjects are being presented by the 

Church to its faithful. The one that you’ve hopefully heard a lot about 

is “Discipleship.” The second, following the decision of the Supreme 

Council is “the Election of Bishop-candidates”. Both subjects have a 

profound effect on the Polish National Catholic Church. I would like 

point our diocese in a historical direction that will have us consider 

both subjects, reflecting our work as disciples and guiding our 

prayers for the delegates that will gather in Scranton to elect this 

October. 

 So here are my two authors for your consideration: St. Ignatius 

of Antioch and St. Polycarp of Smyrna. 

 Depending on which tradition one chooses, Ignatius was either 

the second or third bishop of Antioch. Ignatius either followed Saint 

Peter or followed his successor.  

 Depending on sources he was also a disciple of St. Peter or 

St. Paul. Ignatius clearly has a great Christian pedigree.  
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 He served as bishop at the end of the first century and the beginning of the second. He is consid-

ered one of the Apostolic Fathers (those who were disciples of the Apostles). Ignatius wrote seven letters 

that speak to “discipleship” and it should be remembered that the Church was growing by leaps and 

bounds at the time. He was also martyred for the faith in the Coliseum in Rome, a martyrdom that he de-

sired and wrote about.  

 Ignatius’ seven letters have much to say about discipleship and the relationship of the people to their 

bishop. For example, about discipleship: “Take heed, then, often to come together to give thanks to God, 

and show forth His praise. For when ye assemble frequently in the same place, the powers of Satan are 

destroyed, and the destruction at which he aims is prevented by the unity of your faith. Nothing is more pre-

cious than peace, by which all war, both in heaven and earth, is brought to an end.” (Letter to the Ephe-

sians, Ch. 13).And about the office of bishop: “Now it becomes you also not to treat your bishop too famil-

iarly on account of his youth, but to yield him all reverence, having respect to the power of God the Father, 

as I have known even holy presbyters do, not judging rashly, from the manifest youthful appearance [of 

their bishop], but as being themselves prudent in God, submitting to him, or rather not to him, but to the Fa-

ther of Jesus Christ, the bishop of us all. It is therefore fitting that you should, after no hypocritical fashion, 

obey [your bishop], in honour of Him who has wired us [so to do]...”(Letter to the Magnesians, Ch. 3 - Hon-

our Your Youthful Bishop). 

 St. Polycarp, (69 - 155 A.D.) bishop of Smyrna, was a disciple of Saint John the Apostle and a friend 

of Saint Ignatius of Antioch. Polycarp is also an Apostolic Father of the Church who was a revered Chris-

tian leader and Ignatius’ contemporary. Saint Polycarp was also martyred for his faith. His death was rec-

orded in “the Martyrdom of Polycarp.” This document, written about him,  together with one surviving “Letter 

to the Philippians”, is the extent of the early writings we have of this saint. But Polycarp, as Ignatius, spoke 

to discipleship and the episcopacy: “And let the presbyters be compassionate and merciful to all, bringing 

back those that wander, visiting all the sick, and not neglecting the widow, the orphan, or the poor, but al-

ways 'providing for that which is becoming in the sight of God and man; ' abstaining from all wrath, respect 

of persons, and unjust judgment; keeping far off from all covetousness, not quickly crediting [an evil report] 

against any one, not severe in judgment, as knowing that we are all under a debt of sin. If then we entreat 

the Lord to forgive us, we ought also ourselves to forgive; for we are before the eyes of our Lord and God, 

and 'we must all appear at the judgment-seat of Christ, and must every one give an account of himself.' Let 

us then serve Him in fear, and with all reverence, even as He Himself has commanded us, and as the 

apostles who preached the Gospel unto us, and the prophets who proclaimed beforehand the coming of 

the Lord [have alike taught us]. Let us be zealous in the pursuit of that which is good, keeping ourselves 

from causes of offence, from false brethren, and from those who in hypocrisy bear the name of the Lord, 

and draw away vain men into error.” (Second Letter to the Philippians, Chapter 6). 
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 I would commend to all our diocesan family the Seven Letters of St. Ignatius and the Letter of 

Polycarp to the Philippians and the “Martyrdom of Polycarp.” They are all easily accessible through the 

internet, in the religious sections of major book stores, or even in your local libraries. Perhaps it won’t be 

the “lightest” of reading, but it will certainly put into a better perspective the matters of “discipleship” and 

the election of bishop-candidates the Church faces this year. 

  

 May we all approach our role as Christian disciples as well as the prayerful responsibility we are 

charged with in preparation for the election of bishop-candidates. From Holy Scripture we read:  

 

  “ He [God] saved us and called us to a holy life, not according to our works but according to his own 

design and the grace bestowed on us in Christ Jesus before time began, but now made manifest through 

the appearance of our Savior Christ Jesus, who destroyed death and brought life and immortality to light 

through the gospel...” 

“For this reason, I remind you to stir into flame the gift of God that you have through the imposition 

of my hands. For God did not give us a spirit of cowardice but rather of power and love and self-

control. So do not be ashamed of your testimony to our Lord, nor of me, a prisoner for his sake; 

but bear your share of hardship for the gospel with the strength that comes from God.”   Second 

Letter of St. Paul to Timothy, Chapter 1, verses 9 - 10 and 6 - 8 

         

 Bishop Paul 
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The Resolutions of the 25th General Synod  
of the Polish National Catholic Church  

 

 

 

 

Whereas, we the delegates to the 25th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church - representatives of the holy People of God - have convened under the leadership of our 
Prime Bishop and Bishops at Our Lady of the Snows Shrine in Belleville, IL, from October 1 through 
October 3, 2018. 
 
Whereas, we were strengthened, nourished and enlightened by our Lord Jesus Christ, truly present in our 
midst through Word and Sacrament at the Holy Mass concelebrated by our Prime Bishop, Bishops and 
Clergy, and understand it as the most important aspect of the great work of these days; 
 
Whereas, we offer our gratitude to the Western Diocese of the Church, under the leadership of Bishop 
Bilinski, and those who assumed the responsibilities of planning and carrying out this Holy Synod; 
 
Whereas, we acknowledge the courageous presence and active participation of the gathered delegates, as 
we proclaim that the Mission of the Church has been entrusted to her members of all ages, each called to 
pursue lives of holiness as Disciples of Jesus Christ and to invite others to do likewise; 
 
Whereas, we recognize the foundation that was laid at the 24th General Synod of the Polish National 
Catholic Church regarding our Future Direction and celebrate the many diligent efforts to build upon this 
within our Dioceses and Parishes over the last four years, in pursuing true Regeneration of spirit, mind and 
heart; by seeking to engender deeper Reverence for God and our neighbors; by willingly Recommitting 
ourselves to undertaking the work of the Church within our Parishes, and faithfully striving to welcome all of 
these virtues into the daily lives of our Families; 

 
Whereas, we have again considered with renewed enthusiasm and rekindled creativity the Future Direction 
of our beloved Church by continuing to reflect upon the meaning of Growth with regard to its Membership, 
the continual need for Increased Spirituality and the value of Lifelong Learning for its members of all ages, 
the ongoing pursuit of personal holiness as the means of enabling joyful responses to God’s call to Sacred 
Vocations, and the need to further enhance our Community Involvement and Presence;  
 

We, therefore, resolve to fervently ask that God the Father, through the prayers of Our Lady of the 
Snows, may bring forth abundant fruit from the proceedings of this 25th General Synod of the Polish 
National Catholic Church, to seek grace and strength from our Lord Jesus Christ to embrace the work he 
has entrusted to our care, and to knock so that the Holy Spirit will open and inflame our hearts so that we 
may return to our parishes inspired to execute the work of this Synod, firm in our Catholic faith, anchored 
by hope and motivated by charity, unwaveringly committed as members of the Polish National Catholic 
Church, charged to boldly proclaim the Gospel at all times, in all places and to all people through our 
words, our actions and our lives of holiness, and more certain than ever that “With truth, work and struggle, 
we shall succeed!”  
 
Respectfully submitted this day, October 3, 2018, by the Resolution Committee of the 25th General Synod 
of Polish National Catholic Church.  
 
Christopher Cremean (Western Diocese); Marilyn Folcik (Eastern Diocese); Rebecca Kotula (Central 
Diocese) and Rev. Dr. Scott J. Lill (Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese) 
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RESOLUTIONS OF THE XV EASTERN DIOCESE SYNOD 

OCTOBER 28-29, 2016 

2016 



Volume 9, Issue #2 June 2019 

9 

From our parishes… 

Holy Trinity Cathedral, 

Manchester, NH 

 

 

Jo-Ann O’Connell accepting her monetary gift from the Kaffel Scholarship.  Jo-
Ann used these funds to help her purchase medical supplies for her Project 
Helping Hands medical mission to Siem Reap Cambodia. 

During the Holy Saturday Vigil Bishop Paul baptized a new member to our church. 
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Easter Sunday Mass was celebrated with the traditional ceremony where some of our 
men were in the procession carrying statues and ringing bells.   
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By Nancy Reilly 

S 

Donna Wyskiel receiving 
her ANS 25-year certifi-
cate from president, Sue 
Bodner. 

Upcoming events at the Cathedral: 

 

 Sophia Tazbir will make her confirmation on June 16, 
Father’s Day. 

 The ANS is preparing breakfast for the Tazbir confir-
mation and all fathers. 

 The ANS is having a Yard Sale on August 17th which 
will be held in the circular driveway – if it rains it will 
be held in the auditorium. 
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From our parishes… 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 
 

 

 Our Ecumenical Spirit  

 Our Saviour’s Parish takes part in the Ecumenical Services led every year in Woonsocket during 

Lent. There are usually 5-6 different Christian Churches involved. The people in the area have the 

opportunity to go and participate in various liturgical services. This year Our Saviour’s led the Ecumenical 

Lenten Service on  Wednesday, April 3. Over 80 people joined us that night. Collection was taken for the 

New Beginnings, a local soup kitchen in Woonsocket. We collected over $200. A free supper followed the 

service. 

 

'Forty Days - Forty Items' project. 
 This year during Lent our parish held 'Forty Days - Forty Items' project. On Ash Wednesday and on the 

first Sunday of Lent the trash bags, with the guideline, were distributed to the parishioners. The idea is to 

take one item from their house 

that they no longer wear or need 

(not broken of course) and put it 

in the trash bag. They could also 

add clothes, soaps, tooth paste, 

deodorants, towels, wash clothes, 

sheets, blankets, sleeping bags, 

tents, air mattresses, men’s 

clothes (shoes, new underwear 

and socks. At the end of Lent 

they brought their bags to church 

(Sunday following Easter). This 

year (2019) we collected 46 bags. 

The collection will brought to St. 

James Episcopal Church which 

distributes these items to the poor and needy in Woonsocket. 

 

SOCL  
 The School of Christian Living of Our Saviour Parish in 

Woonsocket, RI has been recently quite busy with several 

activities and fundraisers to raise money for the Youth Retreat 

at Camp Howe in August, and a fun activity for the younger 

children in the parish.  

    One of the events was a Free Spaghetti Dinner on March 24. 

On that Sunday after Mass, our SOCL showed appreciation  to 

Our Saviour's Parishioners and Friends by offering a free 

Spaghetti & Meatball luncheon with salad, rolls and desserts. 

The Luncheon was  followed by talent show.  

Patrycja Wos, Tyler Dixon and Juliana Palin  

singing together “Halleluia” during talent show 
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        All present enjoyed delicious food and 

had a lot of fun.  

 

 

Jeff and Michael Ethier playing a saxophone duet 

Phil Kaczorowski and Ed Surowiec telling jokes... 

Lindsay Dixon playing the recorder 

Bryan Kuchar singing a Broadway tune 

Cameron Joshua Palin leading the dancing team  

Sara Wos playing piano. 
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   On April 7, our 

SOCL had its Annual 

Passion Sunday 

Breakfast, and on April 

14 (Palm Sunday),  

Annual Palm Sunday 

Bake Sale and Easter 

Eggs hunt. 

 

    The children once a 

month participate in a 

special children’s 

Mass. They read the 

Readings, Pray-

er of the faithful, 

collect the mon-

ey and provide 

lively music for 

the Mass.  

    After every 

children’s Mass 

the youngest 

SOCL kids dis-

tribute to the pa-

rishioners  small 

packages with 

candies prepared during clas-

ses. 

 Special bags with Christ-

mas  and  Easter souvenirs are 

prepared by the children of 

SOCL and brought to the sick 

parishioners and to the residents 

in the local Nursing Homes. 

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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Meat Raffle  
 

 Our Saviour’s Parish held a Meat Raffle on April 26
th
 as a church fundraiser. 

We have 3 Meat Raffles during the year (April, September and January). 

    Many people will ask, “What IS a Meat Raffle”?  

The definition of the word RAFFLE, according to The American Heritage dictionary is, a lottery in which a 

number of persons buy chances to win a prize. 

      At our fundraiser the prizes range from individual pieces of meat 

to breakfast packages (bacon, eggs and English muffins), mystery 

bags and envelopes, Penny Social items and Gift Cards, Split-the-Pot 

and so much more.   

The word CHANCE comes 

into play because there are 

many ways you can be a 

lucky ticket holder.  

    The word OPPORTUNI-

TY means that everyone 

who attends the meat raffle 

can mix, mingle and meet 

lots of friendly people. It’s a fun way 

to spend a Friday evening out with 

family and friends.  

     Our common interest in attend-

ing the Meat Raffle is to be WIN-

NER.  At this Meat Raffle everyone goes home a winner. 

        Please join us on Friday September 27
th
 and take a chance and 

the opportunity to have a real good time and know that you will 

leave as a  winner in many ways. 

       Doors open at 6:15 p.m. A complimentary soup, beverages and 

dessert table are available. A Meat Raffle Pass for $20.00 will the 

cover the 10 raffles.  We begin promptly at 7 p.m. and end before 9 p.m. 

Hope to see you in the Fall! 

 

By Patricia and Philip Kaczorowski 

Edmund Fox and Gail Surowiec sell-

ing a Meat Raffle Pass  to Mary 

Galouski 

Lucky! Parishioner Joe Kozlik was 

our Split the Pot winner! 

At intermission Patricia Kaczorowski 

was surprised  with a beautiful birth-

day cake. Sto Lat!! 
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Roberta Dussault enjoying a bowl of 

Chef  Lonnie Watson’s delicious Sau-

sage and Kale soup 

Philip Kaczorowski and Mary Roberts,  

a long time Meat Raffle supporter 

Raffle table manned by Gerry Ethier 

and hoping to win Juliana Palin 

Deb Debaucher hopes to be  

a winner!  

The youth in attendance participated as 

runners for the Penny Social 

All smiles and a lot of laughs. Pastor 

Henryk Wos , Sally Watson, and 

Carol Bibeault 

Lots of smiles! 
Lucy Pietrus waits for the customers at the Penny 

Social Raffle (23 prizes) 
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First Communion 2019 
 

On Sunday June 2, 2019 two of our SOCL children received their First Holy Communion. It was a 

joy to see them on that Sunday in the Church. They were well prepared for that moment. Mrs. Nancy 

Ethier, teacher of our SOCL, had been preparing them for this special moment for the last two years.  

  

 

 The first Communicants of this year are: Lindsay Dixon 

and Sara Wos. The Celebration in the Church was followed 

by the Communion Breakfast, prepared by the First 

Communicants’ Families and the Parish. Everybody enjoyed 

delicious food and good atmosphere.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Congratulations to the Parishioners of Our Saviour’s graduated this year! 

 
  

 Congratulations to Linda Gonyea on her graduation from Dean College in Franklin, MA. She graduated 

with a Bachelor’s Degree with Summa Cum Laude honors, maintaining a  4.00 average.  

 Congratulations to Bryan Kuchar on his graduation! Bryan  graduated with a Bachelors Degree (Cum 

Laude) from The University of Rhode Island.  

 Congratulations to Matthew Ethier on his recent graduation from New England Conservatory. He will 

continue his studies for a Master Degree at Duquesne University in Pittsburg, PA.  

 

By Fr. Henryk Wos 

  

Sara and Lindsay with their  SOCL Teacher Nancy Ethier 

Fr. Henryk Wos and Fr. Adam Piekarzewski  with  

Sara and Lindsay 
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 From our parishes… 

Holy Trinity Parish, Webster, MA 

 

Easter Egg Hunt and Bake Sale  
 

 Holy Trinity Parish in Webster, MA held its yearly Easter egg hunt and 

bake Sale on Saturday, April 13
th
 with a special visit from the Easter Bunny.   

There were many children in attendance that started off the morning with color-

ing pictures and patiently waiting for the hunt to start.  The bake sale had some 

delicious goodies that the parents could purchase to go home. They could try 

their luck at our raffle table, with one prize being a beautiful hand crocheted blan-

ket donated by one of our parishioners. 
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Tri-State Firefighters meet  

 On Sunday, May 19
th
 the Tri-State Firefighters 

meet was held at Webster Lake.  This was Holy Trini-

ty’s third year as a food vendor at this event serving 

hamburgers, hot dogs and sausage, pepper and on-

ion subs.  It was a very long and busy day for our vol-

unteers.   Thank you to our wonderful committee and 

parish members that donated food and worked hard 

to make this day a success.   

 

 

Holy Trinity Parish - a small congregation 

with a huge heart 

 We at Holy Trinity are a very small congrega-

tion with a huge heart.  One such parishioner is Car-

olyn Prunier who donated a lawn tractor and trailer to 

our church.   With our gratitude for this act of kindness 

we got together on a recent Saturday morning to help 

do yard work at her house.  From weed whacking, to 

cutting down trees, digging in the flower beds and set-

ting out yard furniture we spent a full day trying to re-

pay her for her generosity.    Thanks to all for a job well done. 

 

 

 

 

By Rita Ouelette 
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From our parishes… 

Holy Cross Parish, Ware, MA 

 
 

 Wayne & Janice Masse observed their 35th Wedding Anniversary. It was 

on March 24, 1984 that Wayne Masse and Janice Radawoec were joined in Holy 

matrimony as Christian husband and wife at Holy Mother of the Rosary Church, 

Chicopee, MA. Father Joseph Milewski officiated. For almost 20 years they have 

been faithful and practicing members of Holy Cross Parish in Ware, who travel 

with their family from Granby. Throughout the years they shared in the work and 

undertakings of our parish, and especially faithfully attending Sunday Mass, feast 

days and all other occasions with their family. Wayne served as chairman of the Parish Committee for 

three consecutive terms. At the 85th Anniversary of the parish, they were honored and recognized for their 

devotion to the Lord and our parish. They are parents of four young people, Cassandra who to this day 

serves as an altar server, David who was into aeronautics, Matthew and Nathaniel who served as altar 

server for many years and presently is a firefighter in Granby. 

 Stephen & Lisa Socha observed their 30th wedding anniversary. It was on April 22, 1989 when Ste-

phen Socha and Lisa Jastrzebski approached the altar of the Lord in Holy Cross Church to be joined in the 

Holy Sacrament of Matrimony. Both were reared in our Polish National Catholic Parish of Holy Cross in 

Ware. Stephen is the son of the late Sylvester Socha Sr. and Stephanie Jasiak Socha. Lisa is the daughter 

of Phyllis Kulig Jatrzebski and the late Michael Jastrzebski Jr. and the granddaughter of the late Father Mi-

chael Jastrzebski who was pastor of Holy Trinity Parish, Webster and who died suddenly after celebrating 

Mass one Sunday. They were joined in marriage by Father John E. Mack, pastor at the time and presently 

bishop of the Buffalo-Pittsburgh Diocese. 

 The witnesses were Sylvester Socha Jr. and Kathy Jastrzebski. They are parents of two daughters: 

Chelsea and Caitlin. Stephen retired a few months ago after many years of work and service at the Univer-

sity of Massachusetts in Amherst; Lisa retired from the Country Bank fof Savings after many years o em-

ployment. Both are very active members and workers in the parish. Stephen, along with his co-helper, Eve-

lyn Mongeau, heads our active pierogi making project, as well as the annual Picnics and Bazaars.  

Our Parish Family extended sincere congratulations to both couples and sincere prayers that God continue 

to bless them with good health and strength that they may enjoy life together for many more years and 

reach their 50th anniversary with joy and gratitude to God for His innumerable blessings!! 

Teresa Mazik observed on June 9, 2019, her 40th anniversary after graduating from Springfield College in 

1979.She earned her bachelor degree in Physical Education; her Masters in Special Education and also 

Masters in Occupational Therapy and Special Needs. 

 Teresa is the associate organist assisting Evelyn Mongeau, the regular organist who for 40 years 

occupies the organist's bench Teresa is the daughter of the late Stephen and Jeanette Urban Saletnik. Her 

last mother, Jeanette, was a very active member and worker who held several parish positions with honor 

and dignity. He Dad passed at an early age. Teresa has two children: Charles and Lindsay, both were altar 

servers. 

 The Annual Parish Polish Picnic was held on Sunday, June 9th on the parish grounds. Preparations 

were taking place for several weeks, Polish food was prepared for a few months, gifts and prizes were col-

lected, filled baskets and various pastries were available; the kitchen was open all afternoon. As always 

friends and parishioners gathered in a large number throughout the afternoon amounting to more than 400. 

In the Ware area Holy Cross Church pierogi are the best according to the attendees. Stephen Socha and 

Evelyn Mongeau head the Picnic Committee assisted by parish volunteers, both young and old, with 

friends of the parish also assisting willingly and gladly.  
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 Members of the local parishes along with their pastors attend and add to the success of the under-

taking. Father Senior's relatives from Syracuse and Utica, New York drive to Ware to participate and enjoy 

the food, socialize with the very fine people in attendance and enjoy a quiet town gathering. The Parish is 

blessed with willing workers who give so much of their time in preparing the Polish food that is traditional in 

our area such as: barszcz, kapusta, fresh cabbage pierogi, kielbasa, etc.  

 

 Father Senior Banas observed his 30-year pastorate of Holy Cross Parish. It was on May 15, 1989 

that he assumed the position of pastor and has faithfully executed his duties as a loyal Polish National 

Catholic Church priest. He always remembered the words of Prime Bishop Francis Hodur spoken at his 

ordination along with five other neopresbyters: Be good priests! Love and serve your parishioners! Build 

with them our Church on the foundation that has been laid, a free, democratic, progressive church of 

Christ. Lead by your very example our members to Christ that becoming faith-filled and spirit-filled they be-

come protectors of Christ's pure and undefiled Gospel. The Polish National Catholic Church was to be pat-

terned after the Early Church of Christ, powerful in spirit, excited at the name of Jesus, modest and humble 

in appearance that would draw the spiritually hungry and thirsty to its doors and altars. Preaching the Good 

News of the Lord was essential by instituting the Word of God, Heard and Preached Sacrament. Time 

marches on but the good accomplished lives in the hearts of those who were the recipients of the Word 

and love of God.. 

 

Submitted by: Fr. Sr. Fryderyk S. Banas 
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From our parishes… 

St.  Valentine’s Parish, Northampton, MA 
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Memorial Day ServiceMemorial Day ServiceMemorial Day Service   
 On Monday, May 27, 2019, 10 am a Memorial Day Holy 

Mass was celebrated at Holy Trinity Cemetery of St. Valentine’s 

Parish in Hatfield, Massachusetts.  We honored all of the sol-

diers who gave their 

lives for our freedom, 

those who are serving 

in the military, their 

families and all the 

departed souls of our 

Parish who worked so 

very hard for St. Valentine’s Church. May they all rest in peace. 
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From our parishes… 

St. John the Baptist Parish, Manchester, CT 

 

 People in Manchester, CT, have enjoyed 

the Polish dinners at 

St. John’s Parish. 

The first one 

(Saturday, March 2) 

gathered 70 people 

who enjoyed Polish pierogi, golabki & bigos.  

  

 

 The food raffle was held during our meal with 3 prizes full of our delicious homemade food. The sec-

ond Polish Dinner was held on April 27 to mark the Easter season! More than 65 people attended and en-

joyed Polish fried sausage with sauerkraut, mashed potatoes and of course golabki (already famous in 

Manchester!). 

 

 The celebration of the 

Holy Week gathered at St. 

John’s not only parishioners 

but also some friends & visi-

tors. We had Holy Mass on 

Maundy Thursday with wash-

ing of the feet, ALL DAY ADO-

RATION of the Blessed Sacra-

ment on Good Friday with the 

Good Friday Service. 

    On Holy Saturday we had 

the traditional blessing of the 

Easter baskets (with some first 

participants!), followed by the 

Easter Vigil Mass at 8 PM. 
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 Final exam & graduation ceremony of the 

Polish Language Course was held at St. John’s 

on May 11, 2019. The course started in Decem-

ber 2018 with 18 participants – mostly Ameri-

cans who decided to learn some Polish for vari-

ous reasons (many of them have Polish roots). 

Six students passed the final exam (A1 level) & 

received certificates. One student decided to join 

our parish after this experience. 

 

  

  

  

 St. John’s parish community celebrated Mother’s 

Day 2019 with the solemn Eucharist & special pancake 

& sausage breakfast prepared after the Mass by Mr. Jo-

seph Bednarz 

(parish committee 

chairperson). Dur-

ing the celebration 

in the church all 

mothers received a 

rose and a special 

blessing.  

 Everybody 

enjoyed this special 

time together! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

By Fr. Adam Piekarzewski 
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From our parishes… 

Holy Trinity Parish, Plantsville, CT 
 
 

 

 During the month of May, Holy Trinity PNCC in Plantsville, CT held its 

first food drive of the year.  Non-perishable food products were collected and 

brought to the local Food Bank in Southington.  Holy Trinity holds food drives 

twice per year on “off months” to help support the food bank when donations sometimes fall short.   

Pictured with some of the donations are three young men of the church who are currently studying 

for their First Communion. 

 

L-R:  Aiden Daviault, Ethan Soboleski and Trey Hearn 

 

 

Submitted by:  Marilyn Folcik 
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From our parishes… 

St. Casimir’s Parish, Lowell, MA 
 

 

 

Lenten Retreat 

  

 On Saturday, March 9, St. Casimir's Parish hosted the annual Northeast 

Diocesan (Northern parishes) Lenten retreat.  

 Mass was celebrated by Father Senior Robert Nemkovich assisted by Father 

Wos, Father Tenus and Cleric Justin Daviault. Bishop Paul Sobiechowski was 

seated in the sanctuary. Music was furnished by diocesan choir members accompanied by Karen 

Sobiechowski. Several inspirational 

presentations were made by Father 

Nemkovich and Kathy Nemkovich. 

  

 A light lunch was served and 

then the attendees adjourned again 

to the church where appropriate 

Lenten hymns were introduced by 

Karen Sobiechowski and Stations of 

the Cross were led by Cleric 

Daviault. 

 

 

 

Easter Egg Hunt 
  

 St. Casimir's Easter Bunny (Jonah Tenus) was very tricky this 

year, it took the kids twice as long to find the eggs.  That made the egg 

hunt more exciting for the children.  

 From L to R   Vesuvio Guida, Amelia Tenus, Emma Ford-Hunt, 

Christopher Tenus, Neveah Guida.  Two students were missing, 

Olivia Sigman and Preston Guida.    
 

Easter Basket Raffle  

  

 

 An Easter basket raffle sponsored by ANS was held on Holy Thursday. 
The winner was Irene Jaracz.  Her name was drawn by Fr. Andrew.   

 The traditional Polish Easter Food Basket contained ham, kielbasa, pisanki 
and symbolic items that traditionally fill a Polish Basket. The Basket was blessed 
by Fr. Tenus and was donated by ANS member Paula Jones with contributions 
from Deb Charette and Joyce Normand. 
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  Palm Sunday Bake Sale  
  

 On Sunday, April 14, a Bake Sale sponsored by St. Casimir’s ANS Society was held. Many deli-

cious items were offered for sale.  

 Displayed on 

Spring-themed tables 

were dozens of cakes, 

cookies and homemade 

foods. One of the special 

features of the Bake Sale 

was a focus on traditional 

Polish Easter items. Gen-

erous parishioners donat-

ed several different kinds 

of Babki (Polish sweet 

bread), Butter Lambs, 

pączki (Polish donuts), and Pisanki (hand-crafted wax resist eggs).  

 Promoting Polish culture is important to our parish and the community. The Bake Sale was a mar-

velous success. Happy customers bought many treats to make their Easter week special.  

 

  Celebrating Easter Week 
  

 Anoth-

er wonderful 

Easter week 

was celebrat-

ed and en-

joyed by the 

parishioners 

and friends of 

St Casimir’s. 

 Starting off with Palm Sunday, continuing through the week 

with various religious and social events during Holy Week and culminating with a glorious Easter Sunday 

Mass and procession.   
 

Observing Holy Thursday 

 On Holy Thursday, April 

18, Father Tenus celebrated 

Mass to commemorate the institu-

tion of the Holy Eucharist. At the 

conclusion of Mass everyone 

headed to the Parish Center for 

“Soup Supper”. The Lenten meal 

sponsored by St. Casimir’s ANS 

included corn chowder, vegetari-

an gumbo, tossed salad and several different breads. In addition, 

there was an assortment of desserts to round out the meal. Participants enjoyed fellowship as they remem-

bered the significance of Holy Thursday.   
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   Mother’s Day Tea 
 

A Mother’s Day Tea was held Sunday, May 5th, after Mass to honor all mothers living and departed.  The 

event was jointly sponsored by the members of St. Casimir’s Frederick Chopin Choir and the ANS Society. 

    Father Tenus said a special prayer for mothers and blessed the food. The Tea featured lovely decorat-

edtables with 

antique tea 

cups, finger 

sandwiches, 

fruit and pas-

tries as well 

as mother-

themed activ-

ities. 

 

 
 
 

 

   St. Casimir’s Donates to Bachand Hall in Lowell 

 Our annual drive for the girls of Bachand Hall was very successful. Toiletries, gift cards and checks 

were delivered to Sister Cecile Cloutier (Sisters of Charity of Ottawa) who provides shelter and food for 

girls who have aged out of foster care and need guidance and assistance 

until they are prepared to be on their own.   

   Sister Cecile sent a card thanking all for their kindness and generosity. 

 

   Parishioner Karen Breault runs 2019 Boston Marathon 
  

 Karen began her training in late November 2018.  She logged about 397 miles before training end-

ed, many on a treadmill due to difficult weather conditions.   

 This was Karen’s 4th marathon, but first Boston Marathon (others were Chicago, Baystate (Lowell), 

and Honolulu).  By running the Boston Marathon Karen was able to raise $3500 for Last Call Foundation, 

which was founded in memory of Boston firefighter Michael Kennedy.  Last Call Foundation provides fund-

ing, education and research to advance the safety needs of firefighters everywhere.  

 Karen’s husband Dave was her #1 supporter during 

training.  During long runs, he would meet her at various 

points on the route to provide replenishment and much-

needed words of encouragement and support.  Karen com-

mented: “The marathon was an amazing event!  I'd never 

attended as a spectator so this was my first time at the event 

and it was everything I thought it would be and more!  The 

weather was variable as anticipated, but the most significant 

weather challenge was completely unexpected  - direct sun 

and heat for about 9 miles!  Being a slower runner was ben-

eficial to me as I was behind the most severe weather of the 

day.  My completion time was 6:13:30 - about 45 minutes 

longer than I had hoped, but I still ran 26.2 miles!  This was a bucket list item for me, and something I've 

dreamed of doing since I started running races. “  
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From Our Parishes… 

 

               Divine Providence Parish, Norwich, CT 
 

 

 Annual Greeneville Neighborhood Spring Clean-Up Walk,  

May 19, 2019 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 Divine Providence Parish church members participating in the Annual Greeneville Neighborhood 

Spring Clean-Up Walk sponsored by the church pictured above with Greeneville Revitalization Zone (GRZ) 

volunteers. The church members include Peter Lehman (fourth from right), Henry Fidrych, Jr. (far right), Ilia 

Chavez (fifth from right), and William Ventura(third from right).  Reverend Christopher Rogalski and George 

Ververis were church members who also participated but are not in the picture. 

 

 The Divine Providence Parish, Norwich CT is preparing for Pentecost Sunday and summertime. The 

mass during July-August will be celebrated at 9:00am. There will be no choir rehearsals after September. 

YMSofR #27 is preparing the annual parish picnic. The Taste of Poland and Bingo committee is preparing 

for participation in the Polish Festival on June 23 as a part as the Global City Norwich event. We wish you 

all a blessed and happy summer.   

 

By Fr. Christopher Rogalski 
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National Events– From the Ecumenical Field…… 
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Diocesan Events and Programs: 
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DIOCESAN CHRISM MASS 

  

 On Holy Tuesday April 16, 2019 Divine Providence Parish in Norwich, CT, hosted the Diocesan 

Chrism Mass. The Holy Mass of Chrism was celebrated by Bp. Paul Sobiechowski  and the Clergy of the 

Eastern Diocese.  

 The Chrism Mass manifests the unity of the priests with their bishop. During the Mass the clergy 

reaffirm their ordination vows. The Holy Oils, used by the Church in the Sacramental Rites, are blessed by 

the Bishop. During the Masse bishop blesses the Oil of Catechumens used in Baptism; The Holy Chrism 

which is used in Confirmation, Baptism, the Ordination of Priests, the consecration of Bishops, and in the 

consecration of Altars, Chalices and Church buildings, and bells; and the Oil of the Sick used in the 

anointing of the sick.  

 These Holy Oils are symbols of spiritual nourishment and the light of grace, and are presented to 

and received by the parish communities on Holy Thursday during the Mass of the Institution of the Holy 

Eucharist (The Lord’s Supper). 

 The beautiful music for the Mass was provided by Karen Sobiechowski and the United Choir 

members of the Eastern Diocese.   

 Following the Chrism Mass the clergy and the faithful gathered for an excellent meal prepared by 

the Parishioners. Thank you to Fr. Christopher Rogalski and the Parishioners of Divine Providence Parish 

for their hospitality. 

  

By Fr. Henryk Wos 
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Eastern Diocese United Women's Societies for the 

Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament 

68th Convention 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

May 18, 2019 
 

 The 68th Annual Convention of the United Women's Societies for the Adoration of the Most Blessed 

Sacrament was held on Saturday, May 18, 2019, hosted by the 

sisters of Our Saviour Parish, Woonsocket, RI.  Holy Mass, cele-

brating the Year of Discipleship,  using the contemporary rite 

was  celebrated by the Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, diocesan 

bishop, assisted by the Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski (Holy Trini-

ty Parish, Plantsville, CT); the Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak (St. 

Joseph's Parish, 

Westfield, MA); the 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

(Our Saviour Parish, 

Woonsocket, RI); the 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus 

(St. Casimir's Parish, 

Lowell, MA); the Rev. 

Thomas Walsh (St. Joseph's, Stratford, CT), , the Rev. Pawel 

Lukaszewicz  (Holy Mother of the Rosary, Chicopee, MA) and 

Blesser Justin Daviault (Holy Trinity, Plantsville, CT).   The ser-

mon was preached by Father Senior Soltysiak, chaplain of the 

Eastern Diocese ANS. 

 The readers were Arlene Strazzulla and Diane Hodgkins. The Gospel was proclaimed by Father 

Lukaszewicz and the intercessions read by Blesser Justin Daviault. Parish organist Sally Watson, led dioc-

esan choir members in appropriate hymns. 

 Father Wos, pastor of Our Saviour Parish, extended greetings of his parish and the local  ANS Soci-

ety.  

 After a group picture, all present assembled in the parish center to partake of light refreshments.  

 The meeting was called to order at 11:30 am by President JoAnn Menzia who asked Father Senior 

Krusienski to give the invocation.  She then welcomed Bishop Sobiechowski, clergy, delegates and guests.  

  President Menzia introduced the theme of our convention which was chosen to  coordinate with the 

program instituted by the 2014 General Synod (Future Directions) entitled Discipleship. 

 The mandate committee was ratified on a motion by Brenda Richards, seconded by  Phyllis Hunt 

and passed .  

 Sally Watson gave the Mandate report. Present were 1 bishop, 6 priests, 1 blesser, 10 executive 

board members, 11 delegates and 5 guests, for a total of  34 people  representing 9 parishes. 

  

 Diane Hodgkins reads  Romans 10:9-18. 

 Arlene Strazzulla reads Joshua 24:14-18. 
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 Recording Secretary Janice Klimczak then conducted the Roll Call after which Bishop  

Sobiechowski  administered the Oath of Office to delegates.  

 Minutes of the 67th  Annual Convention, held in Plantsville, CT, Saturday, May 19, 2018 had been 

sent out with the mandates and were accepted on a motion by MaryAnn Curylo, seconded by Phyllis 

Piecuch and passed.  

 The treasurer's financial report was prepared by Sally Watson.  

 The report of the financial secretary was prepared by Susan Locks.  

 The financial books had been examined at the annual executive board meeting held in February 

and were found to be in order.  A motion to accept all reports was made by Nancy Reilly, seconded by Ar-

lene Strazzulla and passed.  

 Father Andrew Tenus was called upon to give an 

overview of how we, as women in the church, are disciples 

or followers of Christ. 

 

Father Thomas 

Walsh gave 

examples of 

how, through-

out her life, 

Mary, the 

Mother of Jesus, 

was his first disci-

ple. In his summary, Father Walsh said: 

 Discipleship is: a call to action; about building up the 

body of Christ, the Church; about spreading sound doctrine.  

It requires courage, calls us to be open to the Lord's presence 

in our lives, calls us to discern and accept the Lord's plan for our 

lives, trusts in the Lord's power, exists in a loving and nurturing 

community and is a call to live a life devoted to prayer and the teachings of Jesus. 

 `In Matthew 28:16-20, Jesus tells his disciples to “go and 

make disciples of all nations, baptizing them...and teaching them 

all that I have commanded you.”  We become disciples at our 

baptism and a presentation on baptism, would cover one of the 

goals of Future Directions—continuing education.  Father Senior 

Soltysiak explained  the history of baptism and covered some of 

the finer points.  Some sisters could be heard to say “I didn't 

know that” or “I forgot about that”. Father performed a mock 

baptism with a “Gronk” doll explaining what is done and why. He 

was assisted by Diane Hodgkins and Janice Klimczak.  Janice lat-

er explained how she makes baptismal bibs for youngsters being 

baptized, gave patterns and showed samples. 

  After grace was offered by Father Wos we broke for lunch at 1:30 pm and a delicious meal was 

served by the ladies of the parish. 

Father Thomas Walsh speaks on Mary, the 

first Disciple. 

Father Senior Soltysiak delivers homily. 

Father Pawel Lukaszewicz reads Gospel of Mat-

thew 7:21-29. 
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 The meeting resumed at 2:10 pm at which time the President 
led us in prayers for our sisters who have passed away in the past 
year as well as for the health of those sisters who are ill.  She also re-

minded us that we are to be disci-
ples daily and bring the Gospel to 
all by our actions.  
 MaryAnn Curylo led us in 
playing a game of Name that 
Hymn which was enjoyed by all. 
 Marilyn Folcik was the call-
er in a game of Discipleship Bin-
go, an original game in which  
members had earlier made their 
own game cards using words 
about discipleship generated from 

an original word search puzzle.  Blesser Daviault was the winner of a 
lovely wall cross with the words of Philippians 4:13 (I can do all things 
through Christ who strengthens me) engraved on it. 

 Janice Klimczak spoke about POLKA magazine and the new publication practices. Hard copies of 
issues can be ordered at a cost of $4 per issue or can be received electronically for free.  
           Bishop Sobiechowski encouraged members to subscribe to POLKA as well as send articles about 
local ANS activities. 
 It was announced that the 2020 Convention will be hosted by  Holy Cross Parish, Central Falls, RI 
on May 16, 2020.    
 On a motion by Sue Locks,  seconded by Phyllis Piecuch,  a donation of $500 was made to defray 
costs of the Youth Retreat at Goshen to be held  August. We were reminded to encourage the youth of our 
parishes to take part.  

 The basket raffle brought in $ 300. As has been the custom, 
half the proceeds were given to the Woonsocket ANS to donate to a 
charity of their choice.  
 President Menzia thanked all for their attendance as well as 
the host parish ANS sisters, Bishop Sobiechowski,  clergy, executive 
board members, readers, kitchen workers, liturgical commission 
members, organist and choir. 
 Bishop Sobiechowski made closing remarks and expressed 
his thanks to everyone for such a beautiful and inspiring convention.  
He asked us to keep in our prayers the Special Synod to be held in 

Scranton, PA on October 25, 2019 to choose candidates for the office 
of Bishop. 

  
 Meeting adjourned at 3:07 
pm with a prayer by Father 
Lukaszewicz and benediction pro-
nounced by Bishop Sobiechowski. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
  
Janice Klimczak 
ED-ANS Recording Secretary 
 

Janice Klimczak speaks on baptismal 

garments. 

Father Senior Soltysiak “baptizes” Baby 

Gronk.  

Mary Ann (Bunny) Curylo leads Name 

that Hymn. 

2019  ANS Convention participants,   

Our Saviour Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

May 18, 2019 
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The 2019 Eastern Diocese Worship Service  

at Cathedral of the Pines in Rindge, NH   

 

The 2019 Eastern Diocese Worship Service at Cathedral of the Pines in Rindge, NH will take place 

on Sunday, July 14, 2019 at 3:30 PM.  A vespers service theming on “Discipleship” will be held with Bishop 

Paul Sobiechowski, celebrant. Following the service, a 

Chicken Delight Barbecue Dinner will be held at the 

Hidden Hills 

Banquet 

Facility, 

Route 202 

at four Star 

Catering in 

Rindge.  

  

Facility is fully air conditioned. The menu consists of bar-

becued chicken halves, cranberry sauce, corn on the cob, baked 

potato, tossed garden salad, rolls and butter, watermelon wedg-

es, condiments, coffee and punch.   

 

  

 Cost per person is $20.25 and is 

payable that day to Fr. Sr. Joseph Soltysi-

ak. In order for Four Star to serve this din-

ner, at least 30 participants are needed so 

please consider attending the Cathedral of 

the Pines for the annual diocesan service 

and BBQ to follow. Please email names of participants by Monday, July 8th to Father Senior Joseph 

Soltysiak at Soltysiak@comcast.net. 

mailto:Soltysiak@comcast.net.
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✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠  ✠ 
 

FROM THE CHANCERY OFFICE  
   

 
 

 

Assignments:  

 None since the last published newsletter  
 

 

Bishop's Visits to Parishes:  

 Visits to all parishes of the diocese will be scheduled, beginning this Fall / Winter 

 From August 26 through September 8 Bishop Paul and Karen will be on vacation 
 

 

Diocesan and National Meetings: (all times are Eastern) 
 

 Thursday, June 13  - National Constitution Commission “Go to Meeting”  Conference 

 Tuesday, June 18 - Wednesday, June 19 - Anglican G-4 / Polish National Catholic Church Dialogue 
Meeting - Holy Mother of the Rosary Cathedral, Lancaster, NY 

 Monday, July 22  - Eastern Diocese Strategic Planning Sub-Committee Teleconference 

 Monday, September 9 - District Three Polish National Union of America Teleconference 

 Tuesday, September 24- Eastern Diocese Liturgical Commission Meeting - Our Saviour Parish, 
Woonsocket, RI 

 Sunday, September 29 - Sunday October 4-  Spojnia 31st Convention at Sea - Leaving from Port     
    Everglades, FL 

 

Diocesan and National Liturgical Celebrations: (all times are Eastern) 

 

 Saturday June 15 -  Conferral of Confirmation - Our Saviour Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

 Sunday, June 16 - Solemnity of the Holy Trinity- Conferral of Confirmation - Holy Trinity Cathedral 
Parish, Manchester, NH  

 Thursday, June 20 - Solemnity of Corpus Christi - Corpus Christi liturgical celebration in all sen-
iorates of the Diocese 

 Sunday, June 23 - Sunday within the Octave of Corpus Chisti 

 Monday, June 24 - Solemnity of the Nativity of Saint John the Baptist 



Volume 9, Issue #2 June 2019 

64 

 Friday, June 28 - Solemnity of the Sacred Heart of Jesus 

 Saturday, June 29 - Feast of Saints Peter and Paul, Apostles 

 Sunday, June 30 - Thirteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, July 2  - Solemnity of the Visitation of the Blessed Virgin Mary  

 Sunday, July 7 -  Fourteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, July 14 - Fifteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time -  Eastern Diocese Service of Vespers, 

      Cathedral of the Pines, Rindge, NH (a dinner follows for those attending) 

 Sunday, July 21- Sixteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Thursday, July 25 - Feast of Saint James the Greater, Apostle 

 Sunday, July 28 - Seventeenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Saturday, August 3 - Feast of the Finding of the Body of Saint Stephen, Deacon, Proto-Martyr 

 Sunday, August 4 - Eighteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, August 6 - Solemnity of the Transfiguration of Our Lord 

 Sunday, August 11 - Nineteenth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Thursday, August 15 - Solemnity of the Dormition / Assumption of the Blessed Virgin Mary 

 Sunday, August 18 - Twentieth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Saturday, August 24 -  Feast of St. Bartholomew, Apostle 

 Sunday, August 25 - Twenty-First Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Tuesday, August 27 - Solemnity of Our Lady of Czestochowa 

 Thursday, August 29 - Solemnity of the Beheading of Saint John the Baptist 

 Sunday, September 1 - Twenty-Second Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, September 8 - Solemnity of Brotherly Love 

 Saturday, September 14 - Solemnity of the Exaltation of the Holy Cross 

 Sunday, September 15 - Twenty-Fourth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, September 16 - Solemnity of Our Holy Mother of Sorrows (translated) 

 Sunday, September 22 - Twenty-Fifth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Sunday, September 29 - Twenty-Sixth Sunday in Ordinary Time 

 Monday, September 30  -Feast of Saint Michael the Archangel (translated) 

 Wednesday, October 2 - Feast of the Guardian Angels 

 Friday, October 4- Commemoration of Saint Francis of Assisi (blessing of animals) 
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Diocesan and National Event Schedule: (all times are Eastern) 

 

 Sunday, June 16 - Father’s Day - U.S.A.. 

 Tuesday June 25  -  Eastern Diocese Acolyte  (Altar Server)  Retreat at Our Saviour Parish in Woonsocket, RI 

 Thursday, July 4 - Independence Day - U.S.A. 

 Thursday July 4 - Saturday, July 13 -  KURS Youth Encampment - Bishop Hodur Retreat Center - 

   Waymart, PA - sponsored by the National Young Men’s Society of the Resurrection 

 Friday, July 12 - Sunday July 14 - Eastern Diocese Scouting Camporee,                                                                                                                                 

                                                   Our Saviour Parish, Woonsocket, RI   

 Wednesday, July 31- National United Choir Convention - Holy Mother of the Rosary Cathedral,                                

                                  Lancaster, NY 

 Thursday August 1 - Saturday August 3 - Twenty-Sixth Music Workshop of the National United Choirs,        

                                  Holy Mother of the Rosary Cathedral, Lancaster, NY 

 Saturday, August 10 - Holy Trinity Cathedral A.N.S. Yard Sale (August 17 back-up) 

 Saturday, August 17 - Young Men’s Society of the Resurrection Golf Tournament                                               

                                 Panorama Golf Course, Forest City, PA 

 Sunday, August 18 - Thursday, August 22 - Eastern Diocese Youth Retreat - Camp Howe, Goshen, MA 

 Sunday, August 25 - Ninetieth Anniversary of Holy Name of Jesus Parish, South Deerfield, MA 

 Monday, September 2 - Labor Day - U.S.A 

 Wednesday, September 11 -  Eighteenth Anniversary of the Attack on the U.S.A. 
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By Fr. Adam Czarnecki 



Volume 9, Issue #2 June 2019 

68 

Holy Trinity Cathedral 

166 Pearl St., Manchester, NH-03104-4236 

Rt. Rev. Paul Sobiechowski, Pastor 
(603)622-4524 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

73 Main St., Westfield, MA 01085-3189 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Pastor 
(413)562-4403 

Blessed Trinity Parish 

37 Winthrop St., Fall River, MA 02721—2541 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Pastor 
(508)672-4854 

St. Valentine’s Parish 

127 King St., Northampton, MA 01060-3234 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 
(413)584-0133 

St. Casimir’s Parish 

268 Lakeview Avenue, Lowell, MA 01850-2313 

Rev. Andrzej Tenus, Pastor 
(978)453-0742 

Church of the Transfiguration 

8 Concord St., New Britain, CT 06053-2904 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Administrator 
(860)229-2693 

Holy Cross Parish 

320 High St, Central Falls, RI 02863-3108 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich, Jr, Administrator 
(401)722-5130 

Divine Providence Parish 

11 Silver St., Norwich, CT 06360-4731 

Rev. Christopher Rogalski, Pastor 
(860)887-2812 

Our Saviour’s Parish 

500 Smithfield Rd., Woonsocket, RI 02895-6285 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Pastor 
(401)762-3072 

Holy Saviour Parish 

118 Prospect St., Naugatuck, CT 06770-3056 

Rev. Paul Dudek, Pastor 
(203)729-4035 

Holy Cross Parish 

723 Enfield St., Enfield, CT 06082-2903 

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak, Administrator 
(860)745-5066 

Holy Trinity Parish 

200 Summer St., Plantsville, CT 06479-1119 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Pastor 
(860)628-0736 

Holy Cross Parish 

61 Maple St., Ware, MA 01082-1545 

Very Rev. Fryderyk Banas, Pastor 
(413)967-5233 

St. Casimir Parish 

240 Quinnipiac St., Wallingford, CT 01850-2313 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski, Administrator 
(203)294-8888 

Holy Mother of the Rosary Parish 

26 Bell St., Chicopee, MA 01013-3002 

Rev. Pawel Lukaszewicz, Pastor 
(413)592-2032 

St. John the Baptist Parish 

23 Golway St., Manchester, CT 06042-2016 

Rev. Adam Piekarzewski-Administrator 
(860)643-5906 

Holy Name of Jesus Parish 

15 Thayer St., South Deerfield, MA 01373-1136 

Rev. Robert Koerber, Administrator 

(413)665-2129  /  (413)530-8575 

St. Joseph’s Parish 

1300 Stratford Rd., Stratford, CT 06615-7639 

Rev. Thomas Walsh, Administrator 

(203)923-2424 

Holy Trinity Parish 

68 Lake St., Webster, MA 01570-2160 

Rev. Henryk Wos, Administrator 
(508)-943-0608 / (401)-762-3072 

 

Parishes of the Eastern Diocese 

Diocesan Chaplains 
Diocesan Newsletter Editor 

Rev. Henryk Wos 

Scouting Commission 

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 

Ladies Adoration of the Most Blessed Sacrament  

Very Rev. Joseph Soltysiak 

United Choirs 

Rev. Krzysztof Rogalski 

Polish National Union of America (Spojnia) District 3 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

Youth 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

School of Christian Living 

Very Rev. Joseph Krusienski 

Deacon Program 

Very Rev. Robert Nemkovich 

 

Young Men's Society of the  Resurrection 

Rev. Thomas Walsh 

Lay Ministries   

Rev. Adam Czarnecki 
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Calendar of Upcoming Events 
 

       If you are in the neighborhood we welcome you to join 

us for upcoming events: 

 

 

St. Valentine Parish, Northampton, MA 

 Thursday evenings at 6:30 pm - BIBLE STUDY in  St. Valentine’s Parish Hall. Discussion 

Leader:  Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 

 Tuesday evenings at 6:30 pm (from September 9)  - POLISH LANGUAGE CLASSES at 

St. Valentine’s Parish Hall.  Instructor:  Rev. Adam Czarnecki, Pastor 

 Sunday, October 6, 2019 at 12 noon - HARVEST DINNER  

 Sunday, October 20, 2019 - PULASKI DAY PARADE - (Holy Mass at 11:00 am in St. 

Elizabeth Ann Tuesday, June 21, 2016 at 6:00 pm — The Day of the Siege: September 

11, 1683 movie presentation. 
 

Our Saviour’s Parish, Woonsocket, RI 

 June 25– Eastern Diocese Acolyte Retreat 

 July 12-14 - Eastern Diocese Annual Scout Camporee 

 July 20 -  Our Saviour’s Golf Turnament 

 July 27– FREE Car wash and Flea Market. Donations for “New Beginnings”. 

 September 8 - (Brotherly Love) - FREE Parish Picnic open to the Community. Everybody 

is invited. 

 September 27
,
 at 6:15pm - Meat Raffle at 6:15PM 
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 2019 THE MESSENGER deadline for articles: 
 
 

 
Fall issue:  September 8 

Winter issue: November 22 

 

 

 

The e-mail address to send articles is:  

woshenryk@gmail.com 

All issues of THE MESSENGER are available on  

diocesan website: 

 http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org, or through the 

smart phone app “Eastern Diocese PNCC.” 

    The quality and style of this newsletter depends 

upon your cooperation. It is also a great way to let 

others know about our church, parishes and peo-

ple. We look forward to your contributions! 

http://www.easterndiocesepncc.org,

